	[image: image11.wmf]
Volume One   •  November 2002   •  Please Recycle 
[image: image2]


	From The Editor

Spring Ahead…
Fall is here and the leaves are already changing color. The days are still mild but the evenings have become crisp and breezy. I love the change!
As the editor, I’ve really enjoyed putting out the Times each month, but one of the toughest tasks has been squeezing down the content to fit into a measly two pages. Frankly, it can drive me a little nuts, and I’m already a little nuts, so I had to ask myself, “Why do I even bother?”
Well, beginning with this issue, I’m going to expand Mountain Times to three pages, so I can have room to blather on about issues, ideas, concepts and other things that I find important or interesting… even amusing. And so can you.
Don’t forget, Mountain Times is YOUR newsletter, so if you want to contribute on a regular or irregular basis, just let me know. On that note, I’d like to welcome lifetime Azusa resident Mercedes Cortez to the crew with her new monthly column, Merc’s Messages. She knows Azusa and is going to keep us informed about the local goings-on. Also, welcome to all the new residents and readers. I hope you love the change as much as I do!
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	Headline News
Can You Hear Me Now? by Lester Kau
If you’ve been having trouble with your cell phone reception here at Mountain Cove, you’re not alone. In my house, the reception is usually ok upstairs, but downstairs, you need to stand by the kitchen sink to make a call.

We did some research and found that the reason we do not have a new cell phone tower nearby is because there has not been enough demand. We can change all that by contacting our local cell phone companies. Cingular is building 2 cell towers off the 210 freeway within the next 6 to 12 months, so they might as well add one more up here while they are at it.

Of course, the design should fit in with the look and feel of Mountain Cove. Perhaps they can attach the new tower to the water tank on the hillside or build a tower that looks like a tree. You can see cell towers that look like pine trees in San Dimas.

We encourage everyone at Mountain Cove to make their voices heard and call 1-866-246-4852 or use the online form at https://www.cingular.com/customer_service/contact_us. Ask Cingular to add a cell phone tower in the Mountain Cove development in Azusa.
Free Yard Waste Barrels by Mercedes Cortez
The City of Azusa has started a yard waste program. This program will help with our recycling efforts and save money. Azusa has just begun distributing free barrels for disposing of our grass, weeds, leaves and bush or tree trimmings.
While I realize it may take us months to fill up a barrel since we are just starting our landscaping effort, the city doesn’t want to leave anyone out. Because we have new neighbors moving in every weekend, it is hard to keep up, so if you did not receive a barrel marked for yard waste only, please call Cary Kalscheuer at 626-812-5198 and he will be sure you are put on the list to receive one.

Throw the Book at ‘Em
A great new book club is being formed by Barbara Dickerson. For information on joining up, please contact Barbara at 812-9872. Also, yours truly is interested in starting or joining a Bird Watching club, so call me at 969-3742 if you have any ideas.
And the Winners Are… by Adrian Dacanay
We’d like to express our congratulations to the 2 new board members of the Mountain Cove Homeowner’s Association, Mark Dickerson and Shelly Coolidge, who were elected by a majority of homeowners attending the First Annual HOA meeting.
The board will consist of 5 members, 3 of which were appointed by Standard Pacific, and the remainder by homeowners. Eventually, the entire board will be run by residents of Mountain Cove. Again, congratulations!




	November’s Calendar
1st

5th

6th

11th

28th

30th
All Saint’s Day

Election Day

Ramadan

Veteran’s Day

Thanksgiving

Hanukah
Holiday History
The first Thanksgiving was celebrated between the Pilgrims and the Indians (Native Americans) in 1621, and was a three day affair. Life for the early settlers was difficult, so the fall harvest was a time for celebration, prayer, and thanking God for a good crop. The Pilgrims and the Indians created a huge feast including a wide variety of animals and fowl, as well as fruits and vegetables from the harvest. 
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Today, most of us enjoy Turkey with "all the trimmings", including a wide variety of foods which were eaten at the original feast. Others foods are traditional, ethnic or religious recipes, or family favorites. To top it off, apple, pumpkin, and mince pies are bountiful around the table.

The American traditions of Thanksgiving revolve around a huge and lavish meal, usually with Turkey as the centerpiece. For those who do not like Turkey, a Roast or Prime Rib is common. As tradition has it in most families, a special prayer of thanks precedes the meal. In many homes, family members will each mention something they are very thankful for. 

Potatoes were not part of the first Thanksgiving because Irish immigrants had not yet brought them to North America. After the first Thanksgiving, the observance was sporadic and almost forgotten until the early 1800's. In 1941, Congress made it a national holiday and set the date as the fourth Thursday in November.

	Still More News…
Hard to Swallow
You know that designer water that’s $1.50 a bottle? Well, that’s not much more than you and I and every resident in Mountain Cove is paying for water each month. According to a recent inquiry into our water bill, we paid $67.17 for water in the month of September. But only about $12.24 of that bill was for water used. Where did the rest of that money go, you ask?

The missing $54.93 went to water meter rental, according to Rachel from Azusa Light And Water. This rental charge is a permanent fee imposed on us because we have a 2” meter. That’s the best explanation I could get from the water company’s customer service agent.

This is reminiscent of the days when Edison used to charge a monthly fee to rent your phone. Most new Azusa citizens are probably unaware of this unusual surcharge, and may want to know more. To contact Azusa Light And Water, call them at 812-5225 or at azusalw.com.
Local Events

Merc’s Messages by Mercedes Cortez
Holiday Fashion Show & Luncheon- to be held Thursday, December 5 at 11:30 am at the Azusa Woman’s Club, 1003 North Azusa Avenue, Azusa.  Bashful Butler will provide a Catered Luncheon. Weekenders clothing will be featured in the fashion show and of course, lots of shopping opportunities.

Representatives from Gift, Christmas, Jewelry and Candle lines will be offering some great deals to finish up that holiday shopping. The highlight of the day is sure to be the Opportunity Auction where you will have the chance to win such unique items as lunch with Chief Davis of Azusa PD. Tickets are available for $12.00 in advance through the Azusa Chamber of Commerce or for $15.00 at the door.  The Azusa Chamber can be reached at 626-334-1507. So grab that piggy bank and checkbook and come on down, we hope to see you there.
Holiday Cookie Exchange
Saturday, December 14th, everyone will all have a chance to meet new neighbors and participate in the first ever “Holiday Cookie Exchange” in the Mountain Cove Lodge. Plans are just starting, so your input is welcome. We are still deciding on a time slot, and of course, children are welcome.
[image: image7.wmf]
[image: image8.wmf]All residents are invited to bake their favorite home-made cookies, and then bring your edible masterpieces, along with copies of the recipe, for a cookie and recipe trade-off. Also, it’s requested that you bring some canned goods for a local food bank donation, as yet to be determined. We need help with drinks such as coffee, milk and soft drinks, decorations, plates, napkins and so on. If you are interested in helping out, call Mark Martin at 969-3742 or Barbara Dickerson at 812-9872. Plans will be finalized in November and invites sent out in December’s Mountain Times. We hope to have a good turnout and everyone can gather for some creative cookie recipes and good conversation to kick of the holiday season.



	Cook’s Corner
Basic Thanksgiving Stuffing Starter
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Stuffing is a staple food for most Thanksgiving feasts, and there’s no one correct recipe. Instead, start with this basic stuffing, then go hog wild by adding anything else your little heart (and palate) desires. 
Ingredients:

1/2 cup celery, chopped  

1/3 cup onions, chopped  

1 stick of butter or margarine
3 quarts dry bread, cubed  

1/2 teaspoon black pepper  

1 teaspoon sage  

1 1/2 cups chicken broth  

Preparation:

1) Sauté vegetables in margarine until onions are transparent.

2) In a large mixing bowl, mix bread and seasonings. Mix in the cooked vegetables, add the chicken broth slowly to the bread, tossing until evenly and thoroughly moist.  

3) Place dressing in greased 13x9x2 inch glass baking dish. Bake at 375F until thoroughly heated and lightly browned; about 1/2 hour. 
Variations:

Make this stuffing your own by adding one or more dry ingredients for originality. Try dried fruits & nuts such as raisins, currants, cranberries, apricots, slivered toasted almonds, walnuts, black olives, macadamia nuts or crumbled bacon.
	Wildlife Focus
There’s a Bear in Them Thar’ Woods!
Recent bear sightings have gotten a few of the neighbors in a tizzy. Seems a local fellow (gal?) has been tipping trashcans and leaving “organic gifts” in the middle of the street. One of the great charms of Mountain Cove is it’s proximity to nature and all her bounty, and that includes the wild animals, some wilder than others.  Since the last time a Grizzly Bear was seen in the wild in California was 1924, it’s likely that this local visitor was a Black Bear.
The American Black Bear often has a white, star-shaped mark on its chest, and the color ranges from black to brown, cinnamon, beige, and pure white. Its habitat ranges from the Tropics of Florida to the Arctic. Female American black bears commonly weigh about 90 lb; males usually weigh about 290 lb, although some may weigh 700 lb. The cubs weigh only about 0.5 kg (about 1 lb) at birth. The American black bear has five short, curved, sharp claws on each foot for climbing trees. It is generally solitary, except during the breeding season, or in family groups of mother and young.
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A unique adaptation allows American black bears to remain dormant without eating for as long as seven months when food is scarce. When active, they are omnivorous, feeding mostly on berries, acorns, succulent herbs, fish, carrion, and insects. When food is abundant, they may eat as much as 45 lb of food per day and gain up to 5 lb a day in preparation for winter.

Female American black bears often do not give birth to their first young until they are five or six years old, and they usually do not have more than two cubs every second or third year. They may bear young until they are about 25 years of age. Because most American black bears do not live beyond ten years of age, and because juvenile mortality is rather high, many females barely replace themselves in the population. The cubs purr when fed and cry when hungry or cold. Adults huff and growl, roar, and chomp their teeth as warnings to other bears or to people. American black bears do not prey on humans, but sometimes they hurt or kill people in conflicts over space or food or while protecting their young. In most areas, American black bear populations are stable, and they are the most abundant species of bear.
Make bears aware of your presence on trails by making loud noises such as shouting or singing. This lessens the chance of sudden encounters, which are the cause of most bear-caused human injuries. Hike in groups and use caution where vision is obstructed, and do not hike after dark. Avoid carcasses; bears often defend this source of food. If you encounter a bear, do not run. Bears can run over 30 miles per hour, or 44 feet per second, faster than Olympic sprinters. Running may elicit an attack from otherwise non-aggressive bears. If the bear is unaware of you, detour away from the bear. If the bear is aware of you and nearby, but has not acted aggressively, slowly back away. Bear experts generally recommend standing still until the bear stops and then slowly backing away. If a bear makes physical contact, drop to the ground, lie face down, and clasp your hands behind your neck. It may take all the courage you have, but lie still and remain silent. Resistance will only provoke the bear. Before moving, listen and look carefully to make sure the bear is no longer nearby.
Excerpts from "American Black Bears," Microsoft® Encarta® Online Encyclopedia 2002
http://encarta.msn.com © 1997-2002 Microsoft Corporation. All Rights Reserved.
”Bear Safety” from Yellowstone National Park web site. http://www.yellowstone.com.
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For questions, comments or article contributions please email the Editor at
mark@off-planet.com or visit our website at http://www.off-planet.com/times



